
INTERVIEW: UN marks 20 years of work
to improve protection of children
affected by conflict

7 February 2017 – The senior United Nations advocate for children caught up
in conflict is reaching out to parents, elders, and the entire international
community to keep children away from armies and militias – a UN role that
over the past two decades has helped more than 115,000 child soldiers regain
their youth.

“My role is to reach them, to try to convince them that they are the ones who
can make a difference on the ground,” the UN Special Representative for
Children and Armed Conflict, Leila Zerrougui, told UN News on the occasion of
the 20th anniversary of her office’s mandate.

Ms. Zerrougui noted that as a UN envoy, she could not advance the mandate
without the support of the 193-member UN General Assembly, the Security
Council, and regional organizations.

Just as important, however, has been the role of civil society actors, who
are often on the frontlines of a conflict, working to aid communities and
confronting the same difficulties.

“We can support initiatives, we can propose ideas, we can help, we can bring
a voice, but we cannot solve the problem without those who are directly
involved,” said Ms. Zerrougui. “Member States, civil society, fighting
parties, and of course, those who can make a difference because they are
supporting or they have the leverage.”

VIDEO: Marking #20YearsForChildren in Armed Conflict, UN envoy Leila
Zerrougui underscores the importance of helping children affected by armed
conflict. Credit: UN News

The Office of the Special Representative works to eliminate six grave
violations: recruitment and use of children, killing and maiming of children,
sexual violence against children, attacks on school and hospitals, abduction
of children, and denial of humanitarian access.

Children laying down their guns

The greatest achievement of working on this mandate for the past 20 years is
that “everyone is aware of the plight of children in armed conflict,” Ms.
Zerrougui said.

http://www.government-world.com/interview-un-marks-20-years-of-work-to-improve-protection-of-children-affected-by-conflict/
http://www.government-world.com/interview-un-marks-20-years-of-work-to-improve-protection-of-children-affected-by-conflict/
http://www.government-world.com/interview-un-marks-20-years-of-work-to-improve-protection-of-children-affected-by-conflict/


Grave violations against children

Recruitment and use of children
Killing and maiming
Rape and sexual violence in conflict
Attacks on schools and hospitals
Abduction of children
Denial of humanitarian access

“Because people are aware that opened doors then to strengthen the
protection, to prevent the violation, to put in place tools, mechanisms, a
legal framework,” she noted. “That allowed us today to say, for example, that
we have consensus that children should not be recruited, should not be used
in conflict, particularly by government forces. And where we have this
consensus, we have less and less Governments that use children.”

In fact, there are seven countries currently listed in the Secretary-
General’s latest report that use child soldiers – Afghanistan, Democratic
Republic of the Congo (DRC), Myanmar, Somalia, South Sudan, Sudan, and Yemen.
Some militias and armed groups in those countries are also listed, as are
some in the Central African Republic, Colombia, Iraq, Mali, Nigeria, and
Syria.

Special Representative for Children and Armed Conflict Leila Zerrougui in
South Sudan meeting with children affected by the 2014 conflict. Photo:
Office for Children and Armed Conflict/Stephanie Tremblay

Ms. Zerrougui’s office, in cooperation with the UN Children’s Fund (UNICEF)
and other partners, is working with the Governments of those countries to end
the practice. They are among the 27 Governments and non-State actors that
have signed action plans with the UN to end recruitment.

In the DRC, where the recruitment of child soldiers known as “kadogo” is
endemic, the Government has taken “robust action and is well on its way to
making its armed forces child-free,” according to the Office.

“We have changed how we look at children. We don’t recruit them anymore, it’s
in our blood. The change is irreversible,” an army general recently told the
UN peacekeeping mission in DRC (MONUSCO).

In 2014, the Office and UNICEF launched the Children, Not Soldiers” campaign
, which aims to end the recruitment and use of child soldiers by Government
armies. Since 2000, the work of the Office and partners has led to the
release of more than 115,000 child soldiers.

In addition to freeing child soldiers and ending their recruitment, the
Office of the Special Representative has made progress in tackling the use of
schools by the military, and stopping attacks on schools and hospitals.



Special Representative for Children and Armed Conflict Leila Zerrougui
(centre) in Khartoum, Sudan, for the signing of an Action Plan to end and
prevent the recruitment and use of children in the Sudanese armed forces.
Photo: Office for Children and Armed Conflict/Stephanie Tremblay

Children with their own children

Progress has also been made on tackling conflict-related sexual violence, a
topic that the Office works on alongside the Special Representative of the
Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict, Zainab Hawa Bangura.

“Girls are always affected by conflict in each and every context,” Ms.
Zerrougui said, noting the use of girls as sex slaves, bush wives, and
domestic servants.

Until Ms. Zerrougui’s mandate, girls were largely invisible in conflicts
because unlike child soldiers, who are predominantly boys, they did not have
guns, and because rape and pregnancy were reasons for their communities to
stigmatize them.

“We try to speak to those on the ground who are involved to not forget this
issue,” she said. “To ensure that these victims are not victimized twice.
Because they were themselves victims as girls. And also because they end up
dealing with children. The most heartbreaking thing is when you see a girl
that is still a child with her own children.”

Ideals and values that inspired the
creation of International Criminal
Court still hold true – UN adviser

7 February 2017 – The setting up of the International Criminal Court (ICC)
was a “reckoning” for those who had long disregarded the lives and dignity of
their people, the United Nations Special Adviser on the Prevention of
Genocide has said and warned that withdrawing from the tribunal could have
grave implications for victims seeking redress for serious human rights
violations.

“The establishment of the Court signified a global commitment to protect
victims, when national judicial mechanisms lacked the capacity, willingness
or jurisdiction to prosecute those responsible for the most serious crimes,”
wrote Special Adviser Adama Dieng in an opinion piece published in The East
African.
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Since the adoption of the Rome Statute in 1998, more than half of the world’s
States have joined the Court, 34 among them are African nations – the biggest
regional block to date . In July this year, the Court’s founding Statue will
mark the 15th anniversary of its entry into force.

Highlighting the significance of the Court, Mr. Dieng said that the fact that
most of the cases in the continent were submitted by African States
themselves, reaffirming their belief that it would strengthen the rule of law
and respect for the fundamental rights and freedoms of the African people.

However, he added that despite the ICC’s achievements, it is increasingly
coming under threat, with recent announcements by Burundi, South Africa and
the Gambia to withdraw from the Rome Statute.

“Other States have threatened to do so, if certain conditions are not met,”
he wrote, noting that key among the concerns raised by these countries
included the “lack of fairness in the prosecution decisions of the Court,
perceived by some to disproportionately target African leaders.”

VIDEO: Special Adviser Adama Dieng explains why withdrawing from the Rome
Statute undermines international justice for everyone. Credit: UN News

A candid dialogue will enhance mutual trust and cooperation

Noting the need for a candid conversation between all stakeholders, in
particular member States and the Court to identify and address legitimate
concerns, he said: “Doing this will enhance mutual trust and cooperation and
strengthen the capability of the Court to fulfil its mandate.”

Unfortunately, States that want to pull out of the Rome Statute
have made little, if any, effort to present their grievances
through the established forums

But, he added that the States that want to withdraw from the Rome Statute
have made little, if any, effort to present their grievances through the
established forums, such as the Assembly of States Parties – the management
oversight and legislative body of the Court, composed of representatives of
the States that have ratified and acceded to the Rome Statute.

“To have done so would have presented an opportunity to have an open and
frank dialogue, and discuss how to make the Court a better institution, one
that is capable of responding effectively to the challenges it was
established to address,” he emphasized, and “engaging and advocating for
reforms should serve the interests of all stakeholders of the Court.”

Reaffirm the commitment to ensure accountability for appalling crimes

Drawing attention to the ongoing atrocities in Syria, Yemen, Iraq, South
Sudan and in other parts of the world, he underlined that the time is not



right to abandon the Court.

“Rather, States and non-State members should reaffirm their commitment to
strengthen the Rome Statute and ensure accountability for these horrendous
crimes,” Mr. Dieng said, appealing urging for them to work collectively to
ensure the Court can effectively administer international criminal justice
without fear or favour, contribute to the fight against impunity, and promote
respect for the rule of law and human rights.

“As someone who witnessed first-hand the horrors in Rwanda, the Former
Yugoslavia, Sierra Leone and elsewhere, and who has been closely involved in
the delivery of international justice at the International Criminal Tribunal
for Rwanda, I know too well the consequences when the international community
undermines the efforts of international justice,” he said.

“We owe it to the victims of these horrendous crimes to strengthen rather
than undermine the International Criminal Court, and to reaffirm our
commitment to the Rome Statute to ‘put an end to impunity for the
perpetrators of these crimes and thus contribute to their prevention’.”

AUDIO: The Special Adviser speaking on the need for dialogue between the
court, countries, civil society and the victims of atrocities.

Russia, Turkey, Iran and UN hash out
details of monitoring regime for Syria
ceasefire

7 February 2017 – The delegations of Russia, Turkey and Iran as well as
United Nations representatives held their first meeting yesterday to discuss
the establishment of a ceasefire implementation regime in Syria that was
decided at the 23-24 January talks held in the Kazakh capital of Astana, a UN
spokesperson in Geneva said today.

This meeting was held as a follow-up on the agreement reached in Astana on a
mechanism – a group of experts – to monitor the ceasefire, which had been
brokered by Russia, Iran and Turkey.

“The participants had discussed the implementation of the cease-fire regime
in Syria, and specific measures to facilitate effective mentoring and
verification in order to ensure full compliance with the cease-fire, prevent
any provocations, and determine all the modalities of the cease-fire,” Yara
Sharif, the spokeswoman for the Office of the UN Special Envoy for Syria,
told reporters in Geneva.
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The participants also discussed confidence-building measures to facilitate
unhindered humanitarian access, and the delegations acknowledged their
readiness to continue collaboration towards ensuring full implementation of
the ceasefire regime in Syria, she stated.

The UN experts who attended the follow-up meeting shared UN experience and
best practices related to the monitoring and verification of cease-fire
arrangements in other settings, the spokeswoman added.

Ms. Sharif also said that Special Envoy Staffan de Mistura has welcomed the
meeting, expressing his hope that their efforts would strengthen the cease-
fire on the ground and thus contribute to the UN-facilitated intra-Syrian
talks in Geneva towards a political settlement.

Turning to Mr. de Mistura’s visit to the United States, Ms. Sharif said the
envoy was appreciative of the opportunity to have conducted a series of
successful meetings with the new US Administration. His bilateral meeting
with the new US Secretary of State Rex Tillerson was positive, she said,
adding that the Special Envoy briefed on the upcoming intra-Syrian
negotiations and the context.

Ms. Sharif also said that the invitations to the intra-Syrian talks in Geneva
would go out on 8 February. The Special Envoy is of the view that the
effectiveness of those negotiations, to be launched on 20 February, can be
significantly enhanced through direct negotiations between the Government of
Syria and “a united opposition delegation,” she noted.

In his briefing to the UN Security Council on 31 January Mr. de Mistura
announced the postponement of the UN-supported talks from 8 February to 20
February, explaining that the delay would give time for the ceasefire to
solidify, give the Government a chance to consider concessions, and give a
chance for the armed groups to come as “one unified opposition.”

Speech: Skidmore: an effective
democracy that works for everyone

I want to start by paying tribute to the work that the AEA has done over the
last thirty years.

The AEA has travelled a long way since its first meeting of a few electoral
administrators back in 1987, to the significant organisation it has become
today. It is a reflection of the regard that government has for the AEA, that
ministers such as myself, and in the past my colleagues and predecessors,
have recognised the importance of coming to hear from you first hand, and to
be part of a dialogue with the electoral community that AEA seeks to
represent.
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I am here today to thank you, not just for the work that you undertake, often
under-recognised in wider society, in making elections run smoothly – but for
the tireless effort that you give, year in year out, ensuring that every
voice in every community is given the chance to matter in our democracy.

It is through that tireless work that we now have 46.5 million people on our
electoral register, the largest number of people who have ever registered to
vote, allowing a record number of voters to participate in the EU Referendum
last year. I fully recognise that this was no easy task, especially with
local elections and Police and Crime Commissioner Elections in May, but it is
tribute to your professionalism, your planning and your ability that no one
could accuse those elections, whatever they might have thought of the result,
of not being held to the highest standards. The success of the 2016 elections
is your success, and I want to thank you for making this happen.

It can be all too easy to see the work of electoral administrators and indeed
the process of electoral registration as the so-called plumbing behind
elections; to dismiss the work that you do as a means to an end; for
registration simply to be seen as a precursor to an electoral event.

We all know that this is not the case. Electoral Registration is not only a
crucial benchmark for the health of our democracy, it is the means by which
individuals and communities can ensure that their voice is heard, the means
by which those who are vulnerable, in need of representation, can engage
fully in our democracy at every level. And the electoral register is not
simply a list of voters gathered for the sake of convenience; it represents
the foundation of our democracy – ensuring that every voice matters, and that
each individual who joins that register can have the confidence to know that
they have become a member of our democratic society, able to express their
views at the ballot box, and to do so secretly and securely.

And for you, who work week in, week out, delivering the annual canvass, who
work face to face encouraging registration; the work that you undertake,
often laborious and challenging, is work that often goes unsung, yet is
nothing less than a democratic vocation: at a time when we must constantly be
vigilant to remind people of the value that democracy can bring, enabling
people to participate, to have their say should be viewed as one of the
finest acts of public service, and I want to thank you for the public service
that you perform so well.

At the heart of the AEA is your commitment to ensuring that effective
democratic processes are delivered successfully, ensuring that we have a
democracy that works for everyone.

I have been delighted with the close working that has developed between the
AEA and the Cabinet Office; for the feedback that you have given us, and
making known the challenges facing administrators. For me, engagement with
your profession is crucial for the success of our democratic systems.

Individual Electoral Registration would not have succeeded without the AEA’s
considerable input, highlighting and illustrating risks and opportunities,
using its expertise and first hand experience to frame solutions.



Yet we know that progress and change is still possible, and indeed if we are
to meet the challenges that we face for the future, in particular those of
2020, I am keen to work with administrators to deliver reforms and safeguards
to ensure that our elections are being completed accurately, securely and
transparently. Already I have been holding roundtable discussions with
administrators, in the north west, the east midlands, the east of England and
in London, listening to the issues that you have raised and the solutions
that you have; learning from the best practice that already exists out there,
and hearing your concerns.

In September last year, I launched the government’s strategy for a Democracy
that Works for Everyone. It is a strategy that sets out not only manifesto
commitments that the government intends to deliver upon, but also the work
that we are doing to ensure that we can deliver a democracy that works for
all. There are four pillars that I believe are central to the government’s
commitment to achieving this.

Equal seats
The first is equal seats: the reform of our constituency boundaries.

In the government’s manifesto for the 2015 election, we recommitted to
updating Parliamentary constituencies, a process that had already been
legislated upon in the previous parliament so that the historic injustice of
having some constituencies being twice, if not almost three times the size of
another, would end. At the same time, the number of MPs will be reducing from
650 to 600, not only reducing the cost of politics by £66 million over the
course of a Parliament, but also bringing the size of our primary chamber in
line with other Western democracies.

To accomplish this, the current boundary review began in February 2016 and
has made significant progress. The Boundary Commissions for England,
Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland will submit final recommendations to
Ministers in September 2018 and new Parliamentary constituencies will come
into effect at the General Election in May 2020.

Importantly, where a constituency boundary crosses more than one local
authority area, it will fall to Ministers to designate the lead authority for
running the poll in the constituency. This will need to be set out in a
Statutory Instrument and we will consult with electoral administrators, the
Electoral Commission and local authorities before making this decision.

Votes for life
The second pillar is votes for life.

Since I have taken office, I have set out for the first time how the
government intends to implement our manifesto commitment to introduce votes
for life for British citizens living overseas.

I fully recognise that this will mean a significant increase in the number of
overseas electors; and while being clear that the government is determined to



deliver on our manifesto commitment, I am open to your constructive feedback
on the detail of the published proposals. There is an opportunity to refine
the proposals, and if there are any changes that you believe could be made
that would reduce administrative pressures by streamlining processes, then
please do let the Cabinet Office know.

Every voice matters
The third pillar is to ensure that across every part of the UK, every voice
matters.

Already, as part of the national tour that I have undertaken, I have met with
over 100 organisations, including local authorities, schools and civil
society organisations to understand the barriers to registration.

I recognise the great value and insight that electoral administrators are
able to provide at that ground level. That’s why I have hosted region wide
roundtables with Electoral Service Managers across regions like North West,
East Midlands and London.

Electoral Registration Officers have a vital role to play in maintaining the
integrity, breadth, and efficiency of the electoral system. The ability to
participate in our democracy depends upon the completeness and accuracy of
the electoral register. This is of the utmost importance, and the government
will continue to work closely with the electoral community to maintain and
extend the improvements we have already made together.

With the recent EU Referendum conducted on the largest ever UK electoral
register, we can be very proud of the progress our cooperation has brought.
This has only been achieved thanks to the engagement and hard work of
electoral services teams.

This incredibly busy period has come shortly after the successful transition
to IER. Bringing registering to vote into the 21st century; IER allows each
individual to control and own their personal registration process, and
ensures that the register is the most secure it has ever been.

The Register To Vote website has proved enormously popular since its launch
in parallel with the introduction of IER. We continually see user
satisfaction scores of over 90%, and of the more than 23 million applications
submitted since the launch of IER in 2014, over three quarters have been made
online.

Because of an unprecedented surge in demand at 10pm on 7 June, there was a
serious issue with the website which led to our extending the window for
applications by 48 hours. We recognise that, while this was overwhelmingly in
the electorate’s interest, it had a major and unwelcome impact on you and
your teams. Thank you for working so hard despite this to ensure that all
those who wanted to have their say in the EU Referendum could do so.

What is clear is that citizens want to register quickly and easily. Whilst we
have made great strides towards this goal there is more we can do to



modernise the current system. With your help that work is already in
progress. I would like today to give you some examples of our modernising
registration agenda and how this is transforming the experience of electors:

The Annual Canvass constitutes a fundamental part of the registration
process, and we want to do all we can to make this process as effective and
efficient as possible. We want to build on the successes of IER, and this
means moving away from an old-fashioned, paper-based box-ticking system
towards one that is modern and flexible meeting what we all expect from
electoral registration.

That is why we supported pilots in three areas in 2016 (Birmingham, Ryedale
and South Lakeland) and why we will be working with colleagues to trial
changes in many more this year. The key aim of these pilots is to provide
evidence that there are alternative ways of canvassing that are just as
effective and more cost efficient compared with the current process.

We are already seeing some real positives emerge from the three 2016 pilots;
resources better allocated, less paper being used, canvassing costs reduced,
and time saved.

We saw Ryedale reducing postage by 50,000 envelopes and saving almost £40,000
compared with the 2015 canvass.

Late last year I visited the Electoral Services Team at Birmingham City
Council who reduced their canvassing costs by £160,000 compared to the year
before. I agree with their assumption that they will be able to learn lessons
from the 2016 pilot and refine their processes even further – which again has
the potential to lead to additional savings. Over these three pilots alone,
we are looking at a reduction of canvassing costs of well over £200,000. This
year our ambition is even greater, running pilots with even more local
authorities and testing more approaches to change.

We expect these pilots to play a defining role in securing the significant
changes that we all want to make to the canvass. If successful, they will
provide the evidence required to support permanent changes to the canvass in
this Parliament aimed at saving at least £20 million from the cost of
electoral registration year on year and providing all EROs with greater
discretion to canvass in more cost effective ways according to local
circumstances, rather than being bound by the current prescribed process.

We are also looking at the issue of duplicate applications and recognise that
this is a significant issue for you. We obviously agree with the underlying
principle that reducing the number of duplicate applications would be
beneficial for both electors and administrators. The first step here is to
understand the nature and impact of duplicate applications and to then
explore a range of options to ascertain which are viable and appropriate
relative to the scale of the problem.

I was pleased to hear that Democracy Club, working with the Electoral
Commission, will be strengthening their work to provide direct polling
station and candidate information to the public online, where we know they



expect to find it. Over time, I believe that making this information
available centrally will become an invaluable service for citizens, and will
also cut back significantly on queries directed to local authorities at
already busy times. I would strongly encourage EROs to provide Democracy Club
with timely and accurate information for each poll, to enable this to happen.

Implementation of these initiatives is no small task, but I believe that
solutions lie in partnerships between central government and local
authorities; civil society groups and the private sector; public bodies and
the wider electoral community. We must continue to work in concert to provide
the best ideas and solutions we possibly can.

For me, inclusion is a central issue in creating a democracy that works for
everyone. Over the last few months I have heard first hand from more than 100
organisations and individuals on a tour that will eventually have visited
every country and region of the United Kingdom. I have been hugely impressed
by the commitment of the people I have met who are working to ensure that all
those who are eligible, whatever their background or circumstances, are on
the electoral roll. There is a desire to understand the barriers and identify
how we can help to dismantle them.

People from black and minority ethnic groups, those who move house
frequently, young people, and those with a longstanding mental health
condition or disability are still less likely to register to vote. Getting
the full picture is essential if we are to understand the factors that
influence registering to vote.

For example, we know that registration of students in tertiary education has
always represented a major challenge for the electoral community.
Historically they have been under-represented on the electoral roll and many
voiced concerns that the end of block registration would exacerbate this
challenge. The latest study, published in October 2015 by the Higher
Education Policy Institute, showed that the worst predictions regarding the
impact of IER were not realised: many applied to register online ahead of the
2015 General Election with more students choosing to vote in their home
constituency rather than their place of study but still engaging in the
polls. Nevertheless the government is committed to doing more to boost
student participation and is working with further and higher education sector
partners to identify approaches that really work.

I recognise the importance of understanding the issues that are preventing
different under-registered groups to engage in the democratic process. That’s
why when I recently visited Long Road Sixth Form College in Cambridge, I was
pleased to hear some of the ideas students had to encourage voter
registration within their college and among their peers who may be
indifferent or disengaged with our democracy.

Furthermore, the government part-funded the University of Sheffield to
integrate electoral registration within the process of student enrolment. An
indicative assessment shows this project had successful outcomes. For
example, in the 2015/2016 academic year, the university had 76% of eligible
students registered to vote compared with figures as low as 13% for similar



sized universities.

We plan to evaluate the system implemented by the University of Sheffield,
before writing out to all Further and Higher Education institutions to share
the outcomes and encourage them to consider how best to emulate this and
other approaches. The ‘Sheffield’ model may not be the best fit for every
institution: for example where students are not resident in the same local
authority area as the university – such as in London. And careful thought has
to be given to the supply of information between the university and the
Electoral Registration Officer. But it has proved that barriers can be broken
down and impactful cost saving solutions tailored to address the issues faced
by particular groups.

In addition, I am working together with Women’s Aid and other domestic abuse
organisations to review anonymous registration and ensure it works for those
who need it most.

Our aim is to ensure survivors of domestic abuse can participate in our
democracy. We are committed to removing barriers that prevent voters from
exercising their democratic rights. Protecting the safety of survivors of
abuse by making it easier for them to register to vote without their names
and addresses appearing in the electoral register is a key part of that
change.

Over the last few months I have worked closely with domestic abuse
organisations to review the anonymous registration process. I have met with
survivors of abuse who have been unable to register to vote anonymously – and
therefore securely – because the information they need to provide is simply
too complex, or they do not have access to the people who could attest about
risks to their safety. It is clear to me that these difficulties in
navigating the system may have led those affected by them to decide that the
easiest thing to do was simply not to register to vote.

This government will not allow this to continue. Those who have been
constrained by their abusers must have full freedom to express themselves in
the democratic processes and political life of our nation.

Whether it is by facilitating access for survivors of domestic abuse;
changing the way in which we engage people through the canvass; or improving
processes so that groups such as students are better represented, the goal is
the same: developing a democracy that works for everyone, where every voice
matters.

I have seen for myself that there are many places where impressive work is
underway. It is these examples of good practice which make an impact that we
want other local authorities to benefit from and emulate in ways that are
tailored to them. It is also only right that the AEA, you, its members, work
with the EC champion to embed this in your day to day work. I am pleased to
hear that so many of you are already embracing this principle, sharing
innovative ways of working and hope it is sustained over the year ahead and
beyond.



A secure and clear democracy
I turn now to the final pillar: a secure and clear democracy.

At the end of last year, the government published its response to ‘Securing
the Ballot,’ the review of electoral fraud completed by Sir Eric Pickles in
August 2016, and I was pleased to be able to respond positively to the
majority of Sir Eric’s recommendations.

That report was important in highlighting the issue we face – whether
encapsulated in actual cases or in the perception of the public. The
government’s view is that electoral fraud is unacceptable on any level and so
is a perception that the electoral system is unreliable. The response
addresses each of Sir Eric’s recommendations in turn, and in doing so brings
forward a holistic package of changes for tackling fraudulent activity at UK
elections. This will ensure that, in partnership with the AEA and other key
organisations, we can provide a clear and secure democracy.

The government is keen to take action to address the risk posed by the
potential for fraudsters to commit personation and other electoral offences
at polling stations.

The report outlines our intention to run a number of pilot schemes at local
government elections in 2018 to test the impact on the conduct of elections
of asking voters to present identification before voting. Once the detail of
the pilots has been fully worked through with key partners, including the
AEA, the Electoral Commission, and others, the government will invite
applications from those local authorities who wish to take part.

If the pilots are successful, the government may look to introduce a voter
identification system at other UK polls. We recognise that we will need to
work with colleagues across the UK and especially in the devolved
administrations on this area.

The government will also look to bring forward provisions to protect voters
from undue influence and intimidation, where this occurs at the polling
station; we will look to end the concerning practice of postal vote
harvesting by campaigners and activists; and we will be exploring legislative
opportunities to strengthen offences, penalties, and the legal challenge
process.

We recognise this will be a challenging package of work, and we are keen to
be inclusive both in working through the details of the reforms, and in
bringing them forward effectively.

Let me now acknowledge what is doubtless playing on all of your minds on a
regular basis: the issues that you face for the scheduled polls in May 2020.
This is something we are keen to understand fully and, together with the
Electoral Commission, to support you. Senior officials have recently met with
John Turner, the Electoral Commission and a number of electoral
administrators to commence an important piece of work to identify the risks
and issues that 2020 poses.



This is important work that we need to take forward in partnership with you,
the AEA, SOLACE, the Electoral Commission and other organisations to ensure
we understand the full scope of the challenges and how we can collectively
address them. This work has started now because we recognise that 2020 is not
that far away in real terms and there are other events and challenges, which
need to be considered and addressed as part of the path to successfully
delivering the polls in May 2020.

With that in mind, we will continue to work with the Law Commission on how
best to implement the recommendations of their review of electoral law.

Due to the unprecedented demand on parliamentary time there will not be
capacity for a discrete electoral bill to take forward those proposals which
require primary legislation in the near future. We will, however, continue to
explore options for implementing reforms not requiring primary legislation.
Where primary legislation is required, I am working on clauses that can be
introduced through other means.

Turning briefly to the funding of national polls. The government has a duty
to provide Returning Officers – and by extension electoral administrators –
with the resources necessary to conduct nationwide elections effectively, and
we will continue to do so. But it is critical that this funding is used as
efficiently as possible, in the same way that value for money sits at the
heart of local authority expenditure. I know you share this goal.

To this end I want to work with you to improve the sharing of best practice,
so that we benefit from each other’s knowledge and experience and are able to
identify and embed greater efficiencies across our electoral system. This
depends in part on better transparency, and we have already taken the first
steps by publishing in December the data on the costs of the 2014 European
Parliamentary elections.

We also plan to examine what we could do differently to enhance cost
effectiveness further, and to review how to make the overall funding and
accounting process simpler.

Limitations on resources and the number of impending polls make this a
challenging time for administrators. However, the importance of the effective
delivery of our elections to the integrity and effectiveness of our democracy
is paramount.

With concerted efforts on all our parts, I’m sure that the electoral
community has the ability to overcome these obstacles. We must work together
to ensure we can meet the challenges facing us. Having several times referred
to the amount of work we need to take forward together, I want, finally, to
announce today that I will be holding an annual summit on elections and
registration issues, with the first one taking place this summer. We are
working with John Turner and other partners, across the country, on the
details.

I want the summit to provide an opportunity for you to tell me directly every
year how our changes are working out for you, what more you need government



to do to help you and what the barriers are to citizens engaging in our
democracy. Through this summit and through all our wider collaboration I know
we can, together, deliver an effective democracy that works for everyone.

Adapting to increased military
pressure, ISIL shifts to ‘dark web,’
UN Security Council told

7 February 2017 – The terrorist group, known as the Islamic State of Iraq and
the Levant (ISIL/Da’esh), is on the defensive militarily in several regions,
but is also adapting to military pressure by resorting to covert
communications such as the ‘dark web,’ the top United Nations political
affairs official warned today.

“Although its income and the territory under its control are shrinking, ISIL
still appears to have sufficient funds to continue fighting,” Under-
Secretary-General for Political Affairs Jeffrey Feltman said, briefing the
Security Council on the UN Secretary-General’s fourth report on the threat
the group poses to international peace and security efforts to “check and
roll it back.”

Mr. Feltman noted that ISIL relies mainly on income from extortion and
hydrocarbon exploitation, even though resources from the latter are on the
decline. UN Member States are concerned that ISIL will try to expand other
sources of income, such as kidnapping for ransom, and increase its reliance
on donations, he stated.

“ISIL is adapting in several ways to military pressure – resorting to
increasingly covert communication and recruitment methods, including by using
the ‘dark web,’ encryption and messengers,” he warned.

While the previous reports on the subject have focused on South East Asia,
Yemen and East Africa, Libya and Afghanistan, the fourth report zeroes in on
Europe, North Africa and West Africa.

Under-Secretary-General for Political Affairs Jeffrey Feltman briefs the
Security Council on the threat posed by ISIL (Da’esh) to international peace
and security. UN Photo/Rick Bajornas

It notes that ISIL has conducted a range of attacks in Europe since declaring
in 2014 its intent to target the region. Some of these attacks were directed
and facilitated by ISIL personnel, while others were enabled by ISIL
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providing guidance or assistance or were inspired through its propaganda.

While the military offensive in Libya has dislodged ISIL from its stronghold
Sirte, the group’s threat to Libya and neighbouring countries persists. Its
fighters – estimated to range from several hundred to 3,000 – have moved to
other parts of the country.

Ultimately, it is the spread and consolidation of peace, security,
development and human rights that will most effectively deprive
terrorism of the oxygen it needs to survive

ISIL has increased its presence in West Africa and the Maghreb, though the
group does not control significant amounts of territory in the region. The
reported pledge of loyalty to ISIL by a splinter faction of Al-Mourabitoun
led by Lehbib Ould Ali may elevate the level of the threat.

ISIL-affiliate Boko Haram is attempting to spread its influence and commit
terrorist acts beyond Nigeria, and remains a serious threat, with several
thousand fighters at its disposal. It is, however, plagued by financial
difficulties and an internal power struggle, and has split in two factions,
Mr. Feltman reported.

While the fourth report also notes some of the measures taken by Member
States and the United Nations, it stresses the need to develop sustained,
coordinated responses to the grave threat posed by ISIL and associated groups
and entities.

Mr. Feltman said that there are 19 universal counter-terrorism conventions
and protocols, as well as related regional instruments on international
terrorism, and relevant UN General Assembly and Security Council resolutions.

“But we need to do more, as Member States continue to face significant
challenges to ensure effective international cooperation,” he said, warning
that foreign terrorist fighters leaving the conflict could pose a grave risk
to their homeland or to the countries they are travelling to or transiting
through, such as Iraq and Syria’s neighbours, as well as countries in the
Maghreb.

“Ultimately, it is the spread and consolidation of peace, security,
development and human rights that will most effectively deprive terrorism of
the oxygen it needs to survive,” he concluded.


